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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
December 17, 2009 Meeting  
10:00 AM – 12:40 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Room 4, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
Clinton Bench, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 
Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• approve the MWRTA Fixed Route Evaluation study with recommended changes 
• approve the work program for the Core Efficiencies Study 
• release Amendment Two to the federal fiscal years (FFYs) 2010 – 2013 

Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) for a 15-day public review period 
• approve the minutes of the meetings of November 19 and December 3 with 

recommended changes 
 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
Edward Marsteiner, National Development, thanked the MPO for considering the 
programming of $5.9 million in American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) 
funding for the Lynnfield and Wakefield – Improvements at Walnut Street and I-95 and 
Salem Street and Audubon Road and I-95 project in draft Amendment Two of the FFYs 
2010 – 2013 TIP. He provided an update on the project’s status noting that the 100% 
design plans will be submitted to MassDOT this week and that right-of-way and 
environmental issues are finalized.  
 
William Gustus, Town of Lynnfield, added his thanks to the MPO members for their 
attention to the project. 
 
Sue McQuaid, Neponset Valley Chamber of Commerce, reminded members that the 
Canton – Route 138 project is shovel ready and that completion of the final phase of the 
project is a high priority for the Town of Canton and the Three Rivers Interlocal Council 
(TRIC) subregion. She requested that the members consider programming the project if 
funds become available during today’s TIP Amendment process. The project cost 
estimate is $1.2 million. 
 
Steve Olanoff, member of the public, brought to the members’ attention that some state 
legislators are saying that the project for replacing the “Horse Bridge” over Route 24 will 
not be completed. (The project is in the Commonwealth’s Accelerated Bridge Program.) 
He was unable to verify this information but was concerned that there may be 
misinformation circulating about the status of the project. 
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S. Olanoff stated that he would appreciate hearing a report from MassDOT during the 
Chair’s Report agenda item. 
 
Kevin McHugh, Coneco Engineers and Scientists, provided an update on the Ipswich – 
Route 1A/Route 133 project. He reported that the design of the project is moving forward 
and that the proponents hope to have approval from MassDOT by the end of February. 
He requested that the MPO consider providing ARRA funding for this $2.3 million 
project if it becomes available, or consider the project for future funding opportunities. 
 
William Friel, Town of Canton, requested the MPO’s consideration for programming 
ARRA funds for the Canton – Route 138 project. He stated that the project cost has been 
reduced to $1.2 million, that the right-of-way and permitting is complete, and that the 
project is shovel-ready. He also noted that the roadway serves a key economic 
development area and it provides access to a fire station. The current condition of the 
roadway is having a detrimental impact on emergency vehicles, he added. The roadway is 
state-owned. 
 
2. Chair’s Report – Clinton Bench, MassDOT 
There was no Chair’s Report. 
 
Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, asked for an update on items discussed during the 
meeting of November 19, when Marc Draisen, Metropolitan Area Planning Council 
(MAPC), requested that the MPO re-establish the practice of including the vice chair in 
the agenda setting meetings. Eric Bourassa, MAPC, reported that MAPC will attend the 
agenda setting meetings on Tuesdays the week prior to MPO meetings. 
 
M. Pratt then expressed frustration with how the ARRA process played out this past year. 
She stated that the MPO had no input in the project selection process and that towns in 
the region should have received more projects. She stated that she thought that the 
selection process should not have been conducted “from the top down.” 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports 
A meeting of the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) Subcommittee is scheduled 
for January 21. 
 
4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for January 13. A discussion of the 
MPO’s Clean Air & Mobility Program will be on the agenda. Secretary of Transportation 
Jeffrey Mullan has been invited to the February meeting. In March, the Advisory Council 
will have a Bicycle and Pedestrian panel discussion. 
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5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 
(CTPS) 
As reported at a previous meeting, the Manager of the Information Technology and 
Services Group at CTPS has retired. CTPS will be interviewing candidates for this 
position next week. If a candidate is selected, a meeting of the MPO’s Administration & 
Finance Subcommittee will be scheduled to approve the new hire. If a candidate is not 
selected, CTPS will advertise the position again. 
 
6. Evaluation of the MetroWest Regional Transit Authority Fixed Route Network – 
Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Director, CTPS, and Jonathan Belcher, MPO Staff 
Members received a presentation on the MWRTA Fixed Route Evaluation study at the 
meeting of December 3. At members’ request, staff made changes to the study and 
presented revised text and tables today. (See attached.) 
 
Jonathan Belcher, MPO staff, highlighted the changes, which included: 

• the replacement of one table with two other tables containing data from the 
National Transit Database; these include figures on FFY 2008 operating data and 
performance measures for Massachusetts RTAs’ fixed-route services and show 
the MWRTA as having the lowest rate in the state in terms of cost per vehicle 
hour for fixed-route  

• the addition of GIS maps for each MWRTA bus route to the appendix 
• clarifications to census data references 
• the addition of a reference stating that Saturday service will be added to MWRTA 

bus route #7  
• the addition of a citation referencing a previous MPO report 

 
Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, and Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board, thanked 
the representative from the MWRTA for providing information from a financial audit of 
the MWRTA. P. Regan noted that all the RTAs in the state and the MBTA need to focus 
on building their existing customer base with the service they can afford to provide. 
 
M. Pratt raised the issue of whether taxi vouchers could take the place of some of the 
MWRTA services. She recommended that the MWRTA keep accurate figures on the cost 
of renovations to its new headquarters. 
 
Lynn Ahlgren, MWRTA, noted that the MWRTA is service poor relative to its 
population and has the lowest cost per hour rate in the state. She noted that the system is 
maturing and ridership is increasing. The MWRTA has been conducting outreach to build 
its ridership. 
 
A motion to approve the MWRTA Fixed Route Evaluation study with the recommended 
changes was made by Thomas Kadzis, City of Boston, and seconded by Thomas Bent, 
City of Somerville. The motion passed unanimously. 
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7. Work Program for the Core Efficiencies Study – Karl Quackenbush, Deputy 
Director, CTPS, and Rob Guptill, MPO Staff 
Members were provided with the work program for the Core Efficiencies Study. (See 
attached.) K. Quackenbush noted that periodically it makes sense for the MBTA to 
conduct systems planning and now is one of those times because there have been changes 
over the years in terms of customer attitudes and expectations, demographics, and land 
use patterns, and because the MBTA is facing a period of increasing financial 
uncertainty. These factors compel a review of how the transit system is structured and 
how its performance is evaluated. 
 
This work program has three objectives: 1) to review the MBTA’s Service Delivery 
Policy and its existing standards, and recommend revisions as necessary; 2) to evaluate 
the system in light of these standards and market conditions, and propose alternative 
service concepts; and 3) to evaluate these concepts with respect to varying levels of 
financial constraint. The tasks of the work program involve the following:  

• reviewing the MBTA’s existing service standards and those of peer agencies, 
developing potential new metrics, and applying those to existing services to 
evaluate their efficiency;  

• conducting a market analysis involving an evaluation of ridership trends, 
forecasted population and employment densities, and on-board survey data; 

• developing alternative service concepts;  
• evaluating financial constraint scenarios; and  
• documenting the results in technical memoranda. 

 
Members discussed the scope of the work program, issues of financial constraint, and the 
role of public involvement. 
 
P. Regan asked about how this work program differs from the work done by the MBTA’s 
service planning program, whether staff would look at expanding the system beyond bus 
service expansion, and if so, whether it is realistic (given financial realities) to be 
considering expanding the rapid transit system and looking at projects other than those in 
the Program for Mass Transportation (PMT). 
 
K. Quackenbush replied that the proposal is to conduct a more expansive evaluation than 
the MBTA’s service planning work and that rapid transit expansion would be considered. 
This work program differs from the PMT process in that it involves systems level 
planning, rather than the more specific project level planning. He noted that the work 
program will consider the financial realities. 
 
E. Bourassa asked about the assumptions that staff will be using for financial constraint. 
K. Quackenbush replied that it is unlikely that staff will assume a fare increase in the near 
future, but that the specific financial constraint measures have not yet been developed. 
There will be different levels of assumed financial ability. 
 
Noting that the MBTA will be under financial duress in the coming years and that there 
may be little capital coming into the system, P. Regan asked if staff would be looking at 
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unpopular options, such as bus stop consolidation, to improve service reliability and 
increase capacity. K. Quackenbush replied that staff would look at such options. 
 
P. Regan also stated that other major transit carriers across the nation have implemented 
fare increases or service cuts and that the problems facing transit systems are national. He 
noted that it will take political courage among transit officials in Massachusetts to make 
necessary reductions to service. 
 
David Koses, City of Newton, and Jim Gallagher, MAPC, advocated for including a 
public outreach element to the work program. D. Koses recommended the creation of an 
oversight committee to weigh in as the work program is being conducted. J. Gallagher 
recommended that staff get public input early in the process, including from the MBTA 
Rider Oversight Committee, and report to the MPO after each technical memorandum is 
produced. 
 
P. Regan and M. Pratt, however, advised allowing staff to conduct the study first, before 
involving the public, as this study would provide the basic research that would inform the 
public debate. 
 
C. Bench noted that staff will make recommendations to the MBTA and that the MBTA 
would make any accepted service changes as part of the MBTA service planning process, 
which includes a public process. This study is looking at whether the MBTA is properly 
serving modern needs (given demographic and development changes) and running the 
most efficient set of services to meet customer needs, he said.  
 
A motion to approve the work program for the Core Efficiencies Study as presented was 
made by Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
8. TIP Amendment – Clinton Bench, MassDOT, and Hayes Morrison, MPO Staff 
Members were presented with draft Amendment Two to the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP. (See 
attached TIP tables and MBTA memorandum.) The following changes were proposed: 

• remove the $9 million Foxborough – Pedestrian Bridge over Route 1 from the list 
of ARRA-funded projects 

• add the $5.9 million Lynnfield and Wakefield – Improvements at Walnut Street 
and I-95 and Salem Street and Audubon Road and I-95 project to the list of 
ARRA-funded projects 

• add $2.5 million for wind turbines at MBTA layover facilities in Kingston and 
Newburyport; this funding is available from a Transit Investment for Greenhouse 
Gas and Energy Reduction (TIGGER) grant that the Federal Transit 
Administration (FTA) awarded to the MBTA (the grant does not require a local 
match) 

 
During a discussion of the amendment, M. Pratt inquired as to whether the Canton – 
Route 138 project could be added to the ARRA list given that there is a difference of  
$3.1 million remaining after the removal of the Foxborough project and the addition of 
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the Lynnfield/Wakefield project. She noted that most ARRA funding went to the cities in 
the region and that funding the Canton project would give some recognition to the needs 
of the smaller towns.  
 
C. Bench replied that MassDOT cannot recommend the addition of any other ARRA 
projects for this region today. He noted that the Foxborough project remains a priority for 
the Administration. 
 
Rachel Bain, MassDOT, provided an update on the status of the Canton project. The 
project went before the MassDOT Highway Division’s Project Review Committee six 
weeks ago and the 100% design plans are being reviewed. MassDOT has not completed 
its review of the project. Environmental permitting and the acquisition of easements are 
underway. (The project is in an Area of Critical Environmental Concern.) A public 
hearing on the project has not been held. For these reasons, MassDOT did not consider 
the project shovel-ready and eligible for ARRA funding. 
 
William Friel, Town of Canton, stated that the project is ready from the town’s 
perspective. He reported that the town proponents submitted the 100% design plans to 
MassHighway (now MassDOT Highway Division) in April, that they were recently 
notified that they should hold a public hearing on the project, and that they were under 
the impression that the project was being considered for ARRA funding. He stated that 
this meeting was the first time that the town has been made aware of the outstanding 
issues affecting the project’s readiness. He requested that MassDOT Highway Division 
conduct the review prior to the end of February so that the project may be eligible for 
ARRA funding. 
 
R. Bain and Hayes Morrison noted that the confusion about the state of readiness might 
have come about because the project began the review process as a permit project, and 
when federal funds were sought for it, the project became subject to a different MassDOT 
review process.  
 
E. Bourassa noted that MAPC has heard from other municipalities that there has been 
confusion about project readiness. In response to those concerns, MAPC and MassDOT 
Highway Division representatives have discussed posting information on MassDOT’s 
website to clarify the issue of readiness.  
 
T. Bent expressed that municipalities are frustrated with the TIP process due to the lack 
of communication or miscommunication from the MassDOT Highway Division. He 
stated that the appropriate Highway Division personnel should be present at MPO 
meetings when the MPO is making decisions about projects. As an MPO member, he 
expressed frustration over the issue of the Foxborough – Pedestrian Bridge over Route 1 
project, which members were led to believe would be ready in time to receive ARRA 
funds. Richard Reed, Town of Bedford, voiced agreement with T. Bent’s comments. 
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T. Kadzis posed an alternative possibility for moving forward the Ipswich – Route 
1A/Route 133 and Canton – Route 138 projects, suggesting that they could be candidates 
for the next round of TIP funding rather than ARRA funding. 
 
R. Reed asked whether there is a potential for the MPO to see any other ARRA projects 
and whether MassDOT officials believe the ARRA process is impacting the regular TIP 
process. R. Bain indicated that MassDOT does not expect to change any other ARRA 
projects. She noted that there has been some impact to the TIP process given the amount 
of MassDOT staff time required to address the ARRA projects. 
 
W. Friel requested that MassDOT provide the Town of Canton with information 
clarifying the existing review work that must be done on the Route 138 project. He also 
asked the members to consider the project as approved contingent upon other 
programmed ARRA projects not going forward or other ARRA funding becoming 
available to this region. C. Bench stated that he would relay the first request to the 
appropriate MassDOT officials. Regarding the latter request, he noted that the MPO does 
not have a mechanism to add projects on contingency. 
 
A motion to release Amendment Two to the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP for a 15-day public 
review period was made by John Romano, MassDOT Highway Division, and seconded 
by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Staff distributed a calendar for the upcoming TIP process. (See attached.) 
 
9. Meeting Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager, Certification Activities, MPO Staff 
A motion to approve the minutes of the meetings of November 19 and December 3 – with 
changes to pages 5 and 13 of the November 19 minutes as recommended by M. Pratt, and 
changes to page 7 and 10 of the December 3 minutes as recommended by D. Koses and 
M. Pratt respectively – was made by M. Pratt, and seconded by G. Esty. The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
10. Status Report on Transportation Control Measures of the State Implementation 
Plan – Kate Fichter, MassDOT, and Joe Cosgrove, MBTA 
MassDOT presented its monthly status report to the MPO on the Transportation Control 
Measures of the State Implementation Plan (SIP). (See attached report.) This is the 
second report that MassDOT has provided to the MPO and members of the public on the 
set of projects that the state is required to construct or design as mitigation for the air 
quality impacts of the Central Artery/Tunnel project. 
 
K. Fichter and J. Cosgrove noted the following items regarding the specific SIP projects: 
 
A public meeting about the Green Line Extension to Somerville and Medford project was 
held on December 16 in Cambridge. The siting of the new Green Line vehicle 
maintenance facility remains a controversial issue. Three alternate options for siting the 
facility are being considered. 
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A public meeting of the working group for the Red Line – Blue Line Connector Design 
project was held on December 14. MassDOT is on track to complete the project’s Draft 
Environmental Impact Report (DEIR) by June 2010. 
 
The Fairmount Line Improvement project involves the design and construction of four 
new stations on the Fairmount commuter rail line. Three stations are at the 100% design 
stage. The MBTA recently awarded a $17. 7 million contract for the construction of the 
Four Corners Station. The Talbot Avenue Bridge and Station and the New Market Station 
projects are both at 100% design. The MBTA expects to advertise them in late January 
and February respectively and award contracts in the spring. 
 
Beverly and Salem commuter rail stations have been chosen as the locations for the 
Construction of 1,000 New Parking Spaces project. The Beverly garage will be part of a 
Transit Oriented Development project. Land acquisition for the Beverly portion has been 
completed. The MBTA is undertaking a design/build procurement. The Salem garage 
project is at 30% design. A community progress meeting will be held in January or 
February. 
 
During a discussion period, Christine Stickney, Town of Braintree, asked how the MBTA 
determined the locations for the Construction of 1,000 New Parking Spaces project. J. 
Cosgrove replied that Salem and Beverly were among the top five commuter rail stations 
in the system for boardings, the existing parking facilities near the stations are at 100% 
capacity, and commuters are using neighborhood streets for parking, which has been 
problematic for both cities. (The station at Mansfield was also being considered as a 
location for additional spaces.)  
 
T. Bent thanked the MassDOT staff for holding the Green Line Extension project 
meetings. He pointed out that both Somerville and Cambridge residents largely oppose 
locating the maintenance facility at Yard 8. While, Option L appears to be the more 
favorable of the remaining options, he noted that this option still needs to be refined and 
suggested that there appears to be wasted storage space at the existing facility that could 
potentially be used. He noted that the City of Somerville is already the host of major 
transit facilities and that the city hopes that some past inequities get addressed. 
 
11. Update on MPO Clean Air & Mobility Program (formerly CMAQ Program) – 
Pam Wolfe, Manager, Certification Activities, MPO Staff, and Eric Bourassa, MAPC 
At the meeting of December 3, members gave staff approval to move forward with the 
MPO’s new Clean Air & Mobility Program, which will expand the scope of the MPO’s 
programs for funding transportation projects eligible for federal Congestion Mitigation 
and Air Quality (CMAQ) Program monies and increase the amount of funding allocated 
each year to those projects. The Clean Air & Mobility Program combines three existing 
MPO programs, the Suburban Mobility Improvement Program, Regional Transportation 
Demand Management Program, and Improving the Region’s Bicycle Rack Infrastructure 
Program.  
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Staff is planning to conduct public outreach on the new program this winter at the MPO 
Open House on January 20 and at the TIP How-To seminars in February. Notices will 
also be sent to the recipients listed in earlier program development material and also to 
the broader public through the listserves, MPOinfo and MPOmedia. Staff is developing 
an on-line application now. 
 
The following materials were distributed for review (see attached): 

• Clean Air & Mobility Program description 
• introductory text for the application 
• frequently asked questions 
• schedule for 2010 
• draft flyer 

 
C. Bench thanked MPO staff and MAPC for their work on this program and noted that it 
is in line with the Governor’s initiatives.  
 
12. Members Items 
R. Bain provided an update on the ARRA projects. The Braintree – Route 37 project was 
advertised the weekend of December 12. The Bellingham – Pulaski Boulevard, Norwood 
– Pleasant Street at Morse Street, and Boston – Resurfacing on Federal Aid Roads within 
Boston projects are expected to be advertised the weekend of December 19. The Boston 
project has been split into five separate contracts. In response to a question, R. Bain noted 
that the Cambridge and Charlestown – North Bank Pedestrian Bridge project was 
awarded on November 30. 
  
13. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn was made by M. Pratt, and seconded by T. Bent. The motion passed 
unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, December 17, 2009, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
MassDOT   Clinton Bench 

Rachel Bain 
    John Romano 
City of Boston   Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton  David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Jim Gallagher  
MBTA    Joe Cosgrove 
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Braintree  Christine Stickney 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
 
    
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Jonathan Belcher 
Mike Callahan 
Rob Guptill 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Mary Ellen Sullivan 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Lynn Ahlgren MetroWest Regional Transit 

Authority 
William Bochnak City of Lynn 
Ron Bourne Bourne Consulting 
William Friel Town of Canton 
Mark Guenard MassDOT 
William Gustus Town of Lynnfield 
Edward Marsteiner National Development 
Kevin McHugh Coneco Engineers and Scientists 
Sue McQuaid Neponset Valley Chamber of 

Commerce 
Steve Olanoff Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council 
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